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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING

Wednesday, November 28, 2012
7:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01843

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Juan Yepez, Atty. Robert Leblanc, Ron Contrado
Members Absent:
Michael Munday, Kevin Page, Joseph Bevilacqua

Staff Present:
Rafael Abislaiman, Mary Kivell

Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian

I.
Approval of Minutes of October 24, 2012
A quorum being present Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 7:45 a.m. and called for a motion on the minutes of the October 24, 2012 meeting.

Motion by Juan Yepez seconded by Ron Contrado to approve the minutes of the October 24, 2012 Planning Committee meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.

II.
Status of Possible Accounting Merger with City of Lawrence
Rafael Abislaiman reported that there was a lengthy meeting yesterday with representatives from the City of Lawrence and it now appears that the fiscal merger is likely.  He said that he is hopeful that the state can play a role in setting necessary guidelines and procedures.  Rafael said that we have been pushing for a partial merger and have an unusual situation as other WIBs do not have both their Career Centers and WIBs staffed by municipal employees.  

We have been working on this since last year and proposed becoming more separate from the City over three years.  That has been put on hold now.  The disadvantage to separating from the City is that retirements would have been affected and the clock would stop for earning municipal retirement benefits.  We feel that a good compromise is to just integrate personnel cost adminitration only.  Non-personnel issues often require a quick turnaround and we are uncertain that City procedures can currently handle it.  If a fiscal merger occurs ITAs and cost allocation procedures and reports to the state will almost certainly slow down.  

The city assured us that they can turnaround financial reports and allocation in a day or two.  Rafael said that we have a system that works very well and some City staff may not be fully aware of the downside to a merger.  Arthur Chilingirian said that the IT person was the one saying that they can turnaround requests in a day or two but until they actually do it there will be a trial and error period and Tracy will need to run two sets of books – her current ones and the city input system.

Juan Yepez asked who has the ultimate say and Rafael said the Mayor but the Mayor is relying on Ianello as a professional and has other issues on his agenda.  Chili mentioned that one good thing is that Ianello wanted to take over everything but for now is talking about the personnel and payment and leaving the procurement here.  Bob LeBlanc wondered why he doesn’t approve our system and Rafael said that he feels that our system is illegal because it doesn’t follow city ordinances. We do not agree with this.

Atty. LeBlanc said that the federal Office of Management and Budget developed a protocol for cost allocation.  You fund allocation under overhead and then take 2% or 5% of whatever staff time is spent form one pot and move it to another.  He also said that Mass DOR developed a state formula system for enterprise funds and general government allocation for overhead.  He did say that it is not closely monitored and most folks agree that the cost allocation system is not reflective of time spent.  Rafael said that city cost allocates once a year and we do it monthly.  Bob LeBlanc said that we have a better system.

Rafael explained that the issue first arose because the city didn’t think we were contributing to the retirement system.  We repeated explained that our employees contribute 9% and some 9 plus 2 percent we as an organization provide a 9% match for a total of 20%.  Yesterday we were told that the $220,000 contribution from here is being added to the city allocation of $650,000 for a total allocation of $850,000 per year.  We do not think that contributing at that level - 30% of salary plus the employee 9 or 11% is reasonable or necessary. Unfunded liabilities are national, state and municipal issues but in this instance it all appears to be on our shoulders.  

Bob LeBlanc said that unfunded liability is a future cost and retirement is set up for current costs.  He said that this all began in the 1980’s and when he was Methuen City Manager he sent the retirement board $25,000 and they didn’t bother the City again.  Essentially we are self sustaining.  Ralph said that some city departments seem to be contributing at high levels and some aren’t contributing at all.  

Bob said that if talks start around being unfunded and change to an annuity the city will wind up with bond companies not wanting to take on higher future risk.  Discussion followed on how to calculate and budget money to pay for the retirement.  Peter Matthews opined that in calculation federal law allows interest earned on an annual basis of 8% but the panic comes from not earning 8%.  The days of the defined benefit should be changed to defined contribution.

Juan Yepez said that at some point the state pays more than the person put in and cited some possible calculations.  Bob LeBlanc said that some employees paid 5% prior to 1985 and then moved to 7.5% a now people are paying 11%.  Bob said that the state invests the funds and Rafael said the last ten year average return was only 7%.  Rafael also said life expectancy is a factor.  Peter Matthews wondered who at the state we could talk to.  Rafael said the DCS head and Eddie Bartkiewicz have volunteered to speak to the city on past experience and home rule and try to outline what needs to be in place before our existing fiscal system is overturned.

The question of some other community or organization taking the lead was raised and Rafael said that in this environment it would be difficult for any city to take us and they would also need a green light from the existing CEO who he does not want that.  Rafael then asked if any Planning Committee members would be available to participate in the next meeting with the city and state.  Bob LeBlanc, Ron Contrado, Peter Matthews and Juan Yepez all said they were interested in attending provided their schedules permit.  It was agreed to contact them when a date was set.

III.
Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund Outline
Rafael then reported that there is a proposal to fund WIBs, Career Centers, employers, and education training sites for up to $350,000.  There is a total of $500,000 for the three WIB northeast region. We have had discussions with three other WIBs since March on a manufacturing consortium.  Commonwealth Corporation has authorized $450,000 over three years for one proposal from our 4 WIA areas.  We thing this is too little. Rafael said he suggested submitting three proposals for a total of $600 ir 700K and then doing a cooperative agreement amongst the four WIBs but that was rejected by the other WIBs. It was decided to do a single proposal for $450,000 with all four WIBs -  North Shore, Greater Lowell, Metro North, and Merrimack Valley.  

There will be $100,000 for training per region and $50,000 for the Career Centers over three years.  We are also approaching Economic Development Director Bialecki for separate funds for WIB coordination and oversight. 
IV.
Discussion on Next Meeting Date
Rafael suggested canceling the regularly scheduled Planning Committee meeting in December as he is going to have surgery.  He said that if the state calls a meeting on the merger the members of the committee would be contacted to attend if available.  Also, the date of the January meeting was discussed and the consensus was to cancel the regular Planning Committee in December and change the January meeting to Tuesday, January 15, 2013 at 7:30 a.m.
Rafael then said that the city fiscal merger may be fraught with difficulties but it could turn out be better than we think.  Mr. Ianello said that he doesn’t feel comfortable signing checks not mandated by the system.  He said that home rule requires checks and balances and there would be five different entities signing off ultimately and that this is will probably be too much.

Chili said that he feels the question is how quickly the city can get things done.  We don’t want to be fielding customer complaints and delaying services due to hold ups at the city.  He also reported that today’s Eagle Tribune’s front page has a story on yesterday’s Veteran’s Job Fair at Northern Essex in Haverhill.  We had approximately 450-500 people and the employers said that there were several good, qualified candidates.

V.
Adjourn
Having no further business Ron Contrado made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Juan Yepez seconded the motion and the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell,

Recorder
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